
IMMINGHAM TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Immingham Town Council held in the Council Chamber, Pelham Road, Immingham, on Wednesday 17th January 2018
__________________________________________________________

Present
Councillors: 

S Swinburn (Chair)

B Duke

W Weir



M Burton


D Watson

K Houghton
M Cullum


G Fox


D Barton


Mrs K Swinburn 

S Allan 

D Doherty
D Bolton 


N Castle


Officers:

Vanessa Suddaby acted as Clerk
Public
24 members of the Public
Apologies
None
96/17


Declarations Of Interest & Dispensations
M Burton
Personal Interest
104/17 107/17
D Watson
Personal Interest
102/17 104/17 107/17

D Bolton  
Personal Interest
104/17
107/17


Standing Orders are suspended to bring forward item 
104/17a
Planning application   
b.   DM/1175/17/FUL
Proposed Cllr W Weir
Seconded Cllr B Duke
20 residents from the Habrough Fields Estate attended the meeting to speak on the planning application DW/1175/17/FUL.
Daniel Lamming was the spokesperson, he explained that most of the residents feel let down by Peter Wards Home and also the council, he put 6 questions to the council
1 on the15th November a member of the public brought to the attention of the council that the land in question was not previously part of the original Local Plan, but then it was added in 2016 without the knowledge of the council, how is it right and fair to be included without the councillors and community knowing.

2 The planning statement states 1000 leaflets were delivered in 19th October for awareness to a consultation evening on the 26th October but this was untrue as they were not actually delivered until 2 days before the meeting meaning many residents could not attend due to the short notice.
3 The planning statement also states that an email outlining the proposal was sent to all three NELC Ward Councillors on the 20th Oct.  if this is true why was it not mentioned at the meeting on the 15th November and why did they not attend to represent the residents and why did they not consult with the council so they could attend on their behalf.

4 At the screening application 54 objections went through stating that Brocklesby Avenue is dangerous and has insufficient parking however no improvement has been made to the new application.
5 At a meeting with the MP Martin Vickers he agreed that we as residents deserves answers and has tried to arrange a meeting with Peter wards and was not getting a response.

6 Peter Ward responded to his complaint that he was misled by sales staff regarding the future building on the field, and no record of any representation having been found. Within 20 minutes of going on Facebook 29 more residents which have equally been misled responded. Is this the developer that you wish to build further houses in Immingham
Daniel Lamming finished by saying standards of behaviour on the points mentioned above needs looking into. Peter Wards and the NELC council can quote any study they wish explaining flooding lagoon’s in detail yet the residents who simply have no trust left will never ever believe them again.
Cllr S Swinburn said that Peter Ward had agreed to meet with the MP Martin Vickers & Cllr S Swinburn regarding the application and the current issues with Habrough fields. Cllr S Swinburn also informed and encouraged the residents to attend the meeting at NELC and the spokes persons would be able to speak at the meeting for 5mins to express their views. The planning application is due to go to the committee April May time.
After a further lengthy discussion, it was agreed that as a starting point Cllr S Swinburn would write to the NELC Council planning outlining all the issues and arrange for a meeting to be made with the head of planning and the council with a few representatives from the Habrough Fields Estate.

Cllr S Swinburn assured the residents that the council do care and will support the residents every step of the way and keep them fully updated with any new developments.

Meeting brought back into Public Session

Proposed Cllr W Weir
Seconded Cllr D Doherty
E Norton spoke about an exciting new project that One voice community forum is facilitating. She explained that they have received a grant of £154,000 from the reaching communities Big Lottery fund to deliver projects and events over the next 3 years which are aimed at bringing together mixed ages and groups which wouldn’t usually socialise together and to stop isolation. The money would be used to pay for weekly building/room hire, training, resources and professionals to deliver the five sessions per week. The funding bid was very specific to what it is to be used for and that it had taken 2 years to put it all together. Elaine invited anyone that wanted to be part of the project to attend their meetings.
97/17


Confirmation of Town Council Minutes

Meeting of 20th December 2017
Resolved
That the minutes were approved as a true correct record.
Proposed Cllr M Cullum
Seconded Cllr G Fox
98/17
Members’ Questions: Standing Order No. 22

None
99/17


Mayor’s Report
The Mayor reported that he has, various meetings in place with the MP Martin Vickers regarding the planning application and together they will be meeting with Peter Wards Home to discuss the many issues raised.
100/17


Report by Unitary Members
Cllr Bolton reported that he has been working with residents to collect the facts regarding the surface water on the Peter Ward homes. He has been told that the dredging of ditches started in August, September and is due to be completed in March. Other solutions they are looking at is progress on the Pumping Station He confirmed that the new planning application would go to NELC planning committee March April time. 
101/17 
Report by Representatives to Outside Organisations

Cllr Barton attended a Phillips 66 meeting and it was confirmed that they wanted Immingham to be included along with Killingholme to deliver different activities within the towns.
102/17 
Flooding Update

Cllr S Swinburn gave an update on the flooding issues in Immingham. A member of the Museum Richard Lawrence had found an old map of Immingham showing all the original ditches dykes and drainage, as he is a keen walker he went on a 10mile hike and taken photos of all the drains dykes that he thinks is contributing to the flooding issues. Cllr S Swinburn contacted a rep on NELC outside bodies Cllr Iain Colquhoun, who passed on details of a Mr Shilling a chief engineer of North East Lindsey Drainage who has agreed to come out and meet with Richard and himself to walk round Immingham and look at the issues. Cllr S Swinburn expressed that he thought this was a very positive step forward. And wanted to thank Richard for all his help.
103/17
Membership of Committees
 Resolved
that the following members were appointed 
5 Members Personnel, 

7 Members Policy & Scrutiny  

7 Members general purpose.
Personnel:
Cllrs S Allan, D Barton, M Cullum, D Doherty & K Swinburn, 

Cllr Duke asked why there was only 5 members and not 7 as in the standing orders. Cllr S Swinburn explained that we were following the ERNLLCA recommendation which was 5 members and the political proportions.

Recommended
that they follow the ERNLLCA recommendation of 5 members on the personnel committee and update the standing orders.
Proposed
Cllr D Bolton

Seconded
Cllr D Watson
Policy & Scrutiny:
Cllrs M Cullum, B Duke, G Fox, S Swinburn & 3 spaces to be left open for the Labour members.
General Purpose:
Cllrs M Cullum, B Duke, G Fox, S Swinburn & 3 space to be left open for the Labour members.
104/17 
Enforcement Officers
Cllr Weir pointed out that there is lots of fly tipping around the town being dumped in private lanes fields costing NELC thousands of pounds he also commented that Immingham still has lots of parking issues around schools. So why couldn’t Immingham have a fulltime enforcement officer. It was pointed out that this has been visited previously in the past and the costs was not viable as the town council would have to make the shortfall.
Recommended 
to contact NELC in regards to having a fulltime enforcement officer to deal with fly tipping and parking issues in Immingham, 5 days a week at no extra cost to Immingham Town Council. Cllr Watson to report back with how many hours are currently allocated to Immingham on a weekly basis.
Proposed
Cllr W Weir

Seconded
Cllr K Houghton

104/17a 

Development Control




a. DM/1203/17/FUL 
Erect extension to side and rear, 102 Pilgrim Avenue Immingham North East Lincolnshire DN40 1DQ 
Resolved


No Objection

Proposed Cllr G Fox
Seconded Cllr M Cullum
b.   DM/1175/17/FUL

Residential development for 146 dwellings with associated parking, landscaping and emergency vehicular access only onto Mill Lane. Land West of Pilgrims Way Immingham North East Lincolnshire
Resolved
Strongly Object and that S Swinburn puts together a letter of all the concerns discussed tonight and set up a meeting with the NELC planning manager.
Proposed Cllr W Weir
Seconded Cllr B Duke
c. DM/1178/17/ADV

Retrospective application to display one non- illuminated fascia sign 311A - 311 Pelham Road Immingham North East Lincolnshire DN40 1JU
Resolved
No Objection 

But to ask the council why they continue to allow the continuation of so many retrospective planning applications.
d. DM/1157/17/FUL

Retrospective application for the erection of modular offices. SAR Pilgrim Trade Centre Manby Road Immingham North East Lincolnshire DN40 2H
Resolved


No Objection
But to ask the council why they continue to allow the continuation of so many retrospective planning applications.
e. DM/1108/17/TPO

T1 Beech: reduce canopy spread to 5m radius. Lift canopy to 4m. Clear BT poles and cables by 0.5m 
T2 Beech: reduce canopy spread to 4m radius. Lift canopy to 4m. Clear BT cables by 0.5m. reduce canopy towards neighbour’s property to 0.5m from boundary wall. Reason: low canopy obstructing access, concerns over canopy interference with BT cables, encroaching over adjacent driveway. 56 Stallingborough Road Immingham North East Lincolnshire DN40 1NT.

Resolved


No Objection
105/17: 
Finance
a. To approve schedule of payments 7/17
Resolved

That the above be approved and adopted.

Proposed Cllr B Duke
Seconded Cllr W Weir
b. To approve bank reconciliation to 31st December 2017. 

Resolved

That the above be approved.

Proposed Cllr G Fox
Seconded Cllr W Weir
106/17
Budget 2018/19
Recommended:
That P&S committee look at the NELC grant and consider earmarking the reserve and that an increase of 1% be approved and adopted
Proposed Cllr D Barton
Seconded Cllr W Weir

Motion Carried
Resolved:
That the Precept be set at £311973

Proposed Cllr D Barton


Seconded Cllr B Duke
PART 2: Private Session

PUBLIC BODIES (ADMISSION TO MEETINGS) ACT 1960

The Chairman moved that the public be excluded from the meeting for the following item(s) of business pursuant to section 1 of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, on the grounds that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, in that it is of a personal matter.

Resolved

That the public be excluded.

Proposed Cllr M Cullum
Seconded Cllr G Fox
107 /17

HR Quote
Recommended 
that the Finance Officer would look into the services actually needed for this council and obtain another quote for comparison
Motion Carried
108/17


Air Conditioning Quote  
Resolved
That the Council pay £1400 towards the new Air conditioning unit 
Motion Carried
109/17 
Banking Mandate






Resolved
To remove the Town Clerk of all Unity Trust Bank mandates and set up a new mandate of three councillors to sign cheques and authorise changes.
Motion Carried

110/17 



Staffing

Resolved
To write back to the solicitor asking for clarification to the meaning of an email which states the deterioration of the council.



Motion Carried
Signed:

Town Mayor
__________________________________________________
Meeting Ended 9.05pm
